
COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITEE

THURSDAY 22 NOVEMBER 2007 AT 10.00AM
PRESENT:
Councillor Mr Fisher (Vice - Chairman), Councillors, Bainbridge, Boaden, Earp, Mrs Farmer (as substitute for Luckley) Hendry and Mrs Riddle (as substitute for Bradley).

ALSO

PRESENT:
Dr J Payne, Chairman of the Carlisle Partnership, Healthy Communities and Older People Priority Group


Mr Clark, Mr Sealy and Mr Taylor as representatives of Carlisle Housing Association.


Councillor Bloxham – Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio


Holder attended part of the meeting; and 


Councillor Prest – Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder attended part of the meeting.

COS.125/07
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Mrs Luckley, Mrs Bradley and Harid.

COS.126/07
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Fisher declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.6 – Corporate Performance Monitoring Report – Second Quarter.  Her interest was in respect of her business.

Councillor Bainbridge declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.6 – Corporate Performance Monitoring Report – Second Quarter.  His interest was in respect of his employment.

Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda items A.8 – Monitoring Carlisle Housing Association – Performance Monitoring Report and B.1 – Partnership Agreement between Carlisle Housing Association and Carlisle City Council.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he was Carlisle City Council nominated member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.    

Councillor Boaden declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.4 – Healthy Communities and Older People.  He stated he interest was in respect of the fact that he was a Carlisle City Council nominee on the Executive of the Carlisle Partnership.

Councillor Mrs Farmer declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s’ Code of Conduct in respect of any items relating to Carlisle Housing Association.  She stated her interest was in respect of the fact that she was a Member on a tenants sub group.

COS.127/07
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meetings held on 30 August 2007 and 11 October 2007 be signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.

COS.128/07
AGENDA

RESOLVED – That Agenda item A.8 – Monitoring Carlisle Housing Association – Performance Monitoring Report be moved to Agenda item A.5 and Agenda item B.1 be taken after Agenda item A.8.

COS.129/07
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.

COS.130/07
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer (Dr Taylor) presented the work programme for the Committee for 2007/08.  

Dr Taylor explained that the format of the Work Programme had been amended to show Information Only items that had been circulated to Members.  This was a result of the decision taken by the Overview and scrutiny Management Committee.

Dr Taylor stated the budget items would be considered by the Committee on 3 December and the Housing Grants item would be incorporated into the budget process.

The Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) reported that the next phase of the Tullie House Development Plan was due to start and he wanted to ensure Members were involved in the process.  He asked if Members they had any views on how they wanted to be engaged in the next phase.

In response to a Member’s question Mr Beveridge stated that the outstanding issues regarding the Sheepmount had been resolved and a report would available for scrutiny in January 2008.

In response to a Member’s question Dr Taylor explained that the Community Development Improvement Review would be programmed into the work programme in the coming weeks.

RESOLVED – 1) That, subject to the issues identified above, the work programme be noted;

2) That the Chairman, Vice Chairman, Head of Culture and Community Services and the Overview and Scrutiny Officer meet to discuss how the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee can be involved in the next phase of the Tullie House Development Plan and report back to this Committee at a future meeting.

COS.131/07
FORWARD PLAN

Monitoring of items relevant to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer (Dr Taylor) presented report LDS.103/07 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 December 2007 to 31 March 2008) issues under the remit of this Committee.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Forward Plan (1 December 2007 to 31 March 2008) issues within the remit of this Committee be noted.

2) That items KD.069/07 and KD.075/07 did not fall in the remit of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

COS.132/07
HEALTHY COMMUNITIES AND OLDER PEOPLE – CARLISLE PARTNERSHIP PRIORITY GROUP AND CUMBRIA LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT
The Carlisle Partnership Manager (Mr Kemp) submitted Report PPP.73/07 which was an inaugural report in a series which would establish arrangements for the scrutiny of the activities of the Carlisle Partnership by Carlisle City Council.

Mr Kemp introduced the Chairman of the Carlisle Partnership, Healthy Communities and Older People Priority Group, Dr Payne, to the meeting.

Dr Payne presented the first years’ activities of the group and described the intentions and plans for the remainder of 2007/08.

Mr Kemp presented the procedures for the scrutiny of the group’s activities and on the continuing scrutiny of the Cumbria Agreement.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

a)  What was meant by “4 week quitters”?

Dr Payne responded that if a person had stopped smoking for four weeks then they were more likely to stop smoking for good, four weeks was then the measurement used for monitoring purposes.

b) What did the Legal comments on page 5 mean?

Mr Kemp explained there was an indication that there would eventually be a statutory obligation to be a partner in the Cumbria Health and Wellbeing Partnership in the same manner as the partnership with the Children and Young People Partnership.

c)  In response to a Member’s question Mr Kemp explained that the reports on the proceedings of the Healthy Communities and Older People Priority Group would be considered in October and March of each year.

d) What was the Community Garden Project?

Mr Kemp explained that as part of the Active Lifestyle Theme the Healthy Communities and Older People Priority Group had agreed to help fund a potential Community Garden in the Petteril Bank area.  The project was being reviewed so there had been no action on the project yet.

e)  Had there been a rise in the number people who wanted to sign up to the stop smoking project since the Smoking Ban came into force?

Dr Payne explained that information from Scotland and Wales showed that there would be a rise in people wanting to stop smoking when the ban came in to force and this had happened.  The stop smoking projects were being refreshed to deal with the rise.

f)  How sustainable were the projects that were being carried out?

Mr Kemp responded that the initial funding was a one off payment.  He believed that the Department of Health were looking for successful projects by seeding pilots with this modest sum, with the intention that successful innovative projects could be uncovered and that success might be reinforced and good practice shared.

g)  A Member raised concerns that that the balance of activities of the Group was correct.  Healthy Communities covered a broad range of people and there should be a broad range of organisations involved to reflect this.

Dr Payne agreed but pointed out that the group was supported by a very wide range of organisations covering a wide range of age groups.  In context “Older People” was the complimentary term for “Young People” as in the “Children and Young People’s Group”, though there was clearly a need for a continuum of attention.  The Income Maximisation Project was specifically targeted to older people who might not be fully aware of, or able to, claim their entitlement to benefits.

h)  The Group were doing good work in raising awareness about a range of issues but there were concerns regarding Scrutiny issues and what the next steps were.

i)  In response to Members questions Mr Kemp explained that the figures in the LAA exceptions reports are the first LAA performance reports prepared and for the 1st quarter.  He believed that the 2nd and subsequent quarters’ figures in the next report would be more complete and more easily understood.

k)  Did the reduction in the mobile library service affect the figures on page 8?

Mr Kemp responded that the figure was a County Council figure and he would circulate further information to Members.

l)  Why was the Library Service under Access to Leisure?

Mr Kemp explained that the information is as it was presented for the Cumbria Strategic Partnership and was not separated just for Carlisle.  The guidance gave the different headings and how the information should be blocked together and this may not have been appropriate to Carlisle.

k)  In response to a discussion by Members, Mr Kemp undertook to provide more locally focussed indicators using headings more appropriate to Carlisle  on the next occasion for reporting.

RESOLVED – 1) That report PPP.73/07 be welcomed and the Committee looked forward to receiving a further report at its March/April 2008 meeting;

2)  That this Committee believes that alcohol misuse and abuse is a very significant issue in Carlisle and strongly urges the Carlisle Partnership and its Healthy Communities and Older People’s Group to pursue continued funding and support for the projects providing alcohol brief intervention training in North Cumbria;

3) That further figures and information regarding the cuts to Carlisle mobile library services be circulated to all Members of the Committee;

4) The Committee thanked Dr Payne for her input to the meeting

COS.133/07
MONITORING CARLISLE HOUSING ASSOCIATION CONTRACT

The Principal Housing Officer – Private Sector (Mr Dickson) and the Housing Enabling Officer (Mr Hewitson) presented Report DS.110/07 updating Members on performance information for Carlisle Housing Association (CHA).

Mr Dickson introduced Mr Clark, Mr Sealy and Mr Taylor from Carlisle Housing Association.

Mr Hewitson explained that the City Council had monitored the performance of CHA over a 5 year period and it was due to end in December 2007.  It had previously been agreed that the comparable data from other housing providers, provided by the Housing Corporation, would be brought to Committee later in the year, as it was not available for this meeting.

Mr Hewitson reported on performance information from the CHA Board and Homelessness data.  Specific information requested by this Committee from CHA, regarding Environmental Performance was tabled at the meeting.

Mr Sealy reported that the information he had tabled was up to and including October 2007.  The information showed the indicators were improving.  The number of residents that had contacted CHA had reduced.  The landscaping works had also improved and the contractors did more than just the grounds work, they now looked more into developments and improvement.  In summary the Mr Sealy believed the issues were being dealt with and the improvements meant residents were getting a better service.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

a)  In response to a Member’s question Mr Sealy stated that the ten sites that were visited were used as an average to gage the improvements.

b)  What were the figures for valid gas certificates on CHA properties?

Mr Sealy responded that that CHA aimed for a figure of 1% for outstanding gas certificates, the figure at present was 1.01% which was lower than the national average of 3.5%.

c)  Concerns were raised regarding the report content, the table on page 6 had no comparable data and there was no explanation of where the benchmarking came from or how old the information was.  The level of detail in the report was not helpful in terms of scrutiny.

d)  The information in the handout tabled at the meeting was very useful but would have been of more help for scrutiny purposes if Members had had the opportunity to read it before the meeting.   Disappointment was expressed regarding the progress made to reach an agreement for monitoring the contract. 

Mr Clark explained that the handout was information produced for their own Board.  In terms of statistics CHA was ahead of national averages that were used for benchmarking purposes.

e)  In response to a Member’s request Mr Clark said he would circulate more information regarding the satisfaction surveys that CHA had used.

f)  Why was CHA housing a smaller proportion of the homeless nominations from the City Council?

Mr Taylor responded that there had been an issue with a backlog of applicants waiting for properties.  CHA were working to reduce the turnaround on void properties to bring them back into use.  There had also been problems with the administration for choice based lettings and more resources had been allocated to help with the problem.  CHA were looking to reduce the homelessness figure by half and were working hard to improve the time taken for repairs to properties.  Both would have an impact on the homelessness figures.

g)  In response to a Member’s question Mr Taylor confirmed the current level of tenants arrears and explained that CHA were undertaking an exercise to reduce the figure.  Extra resources would be given to the income collection team for a week and they aimed to make 10 face to face visits a week in an attempt to reduce the arrears.

h)  Did CHA have the capacity to deal with the homelessness referrals they received?

Mr Taylor reported that the number of homelessness referrals was a concern and CHA were working hard to reduce the number of void properties to assist with the homelessness need.  CHA had concerns regarding the amount of affordable accommodation in the City and the choice based letting system had been inundated with applications and as a result some applications had to be turned down.

i)  There was concern that there was people sleeping rough in the streets and statistics to show if this was becoming a bigger problem would be useful to determine what can be done to help.

Mr Dickson responded that there were a number of issues that needed to be dealt with and they were not just CHA’s issues.  There were questions on how to deal with empty properties and how to deal with young people sleeping rough.  The number of people perceived to be rough sleepers was higher than the actual number.  City Council homelessness officers investigated reports of people sleeping rough and they do not always want help or accommodation.

k)  Concern was raised regarding the number of performance indicators in the report that were showing “worse” in the trend column.

Mr Taylor explained that CHA had the same concerns and the management team had met three times to investigate the problems.  There were a number of significant measures that were being put in place to improve the statistics.  The figure for repairs completed was not accurate because the figures took into account the period of invoicing after the repair was completed.  There was measures being put in place to address the inaccuracy.

l)  In response to a Member’s question Mr Taylor explained that the Tenants Advisory Group (TAG) and the Tenants Federation were ceasing to exist.  There was a number of active tenants that wanted to work with CHA and so a Tenants Focus Group was planned to take on some of the work that TAG did.  CHA had also established a Tenants Panel with 200 tenants and a further 300 had expressed interest.  The Tenants Panel had Tenants Inspectors that were trained by CHA to understand the service and delivery of CHA.  They would be involved in inspecting empty properties and then give their thoughts on the properties CHA was renting out.  This had produced valuable feedback which CHA would be acting on.

RESOLVED – 1) That Mr Clark, Mr Sealy and Mr Taylor be thanked for their attendance at the meeting;

2) That further information relating to satisfaction surveys be circulated to all Members of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee;

3) That further, more detailed, information and statistics relating to rough sleepers be circulated to all Members of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

COS.134/07
DRAFT CRIME AND DISORDER REDUCTION PARTNERSHIP STRATEGIC ASSESSMENT
The Community Safety Co-ordinator (Mr O’Keeffe) submitted report PPP.95/07 which included a draft version of the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership (CDRP) Strategic Assessment for comment.

Mr O’Keeffe explained that the CDRP Support Team, with assistance from the Police Strategic Analyst had completed a draft strategic assessment.  The assessment replaced the need to complete an audit and strategy on a three year cycle.  The CDRP Strategic Assessment was the main driver for the partnership plan 2008/09.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

a)  What happened at the Leadership Group meeting on 13 November 2007?

Mr O’Keeffe responded that the Group requested a number of changes to the draft document and the amendments were being made.  The Group would meet again on 27 November 2007 to consider the new draft then the draft document would go to the full Leadership Group on 11 December 2007 along with the first draft of the Tactical Assessment.  There would then be an opportunity for this Committee to scrutinise the document and the Tactical Assessment in January 2008.  In early 2008 a new partnership plan would be drawn up based on the draft Strategic Assessment and the Tactical Assessment.

b)  In response to a Member’s question Mr O’Keeffe explained that the national data split wards into smaller areas so there would be more detailed information available, this smaller area was called a low super output area.  Some information could be taken right down to postcode level but that would make identification of individuals easy.  

c)  There was concern that the recommendations in the draft were more like statements and that they should be sharper and clearer.

Mr O’Keeffe stated that the Leadership Group had the same concerns and the support team were working on changing them.  The Leadership Group asked that structure changes be removed from the draft and placed in an appendices at the end.

d)  On Page 5 Carlisle was placed 13 out of a group of 15 Most Similar Family of CDRP’s, who were they?

Mr O’Keeffe explained that the names of the other 14 would be in the next report.

e)  In response to a Member’s question Mr O’Keeffe stated that the figures regarding Young People Drug Treatment Demand were County wide figures and not solely for Carlisle.

f)  There was no mention of air rifle incidents in the draft, should they be included?

Mr O’Keeffe responded that air rifles would be added as an emerging issue.

g)  There was no mention of rural areas in the section relating to fly tipping.

Mr O’Keeffe responded that the information on fly tipping needed further studies.

h)  On page 5 the draft states that Carlisle and Eden were two very different districts.  If they were so different should they have two separate Crime and Disorder Partnerships?

Mr O’Keeffe explained that Carlisle and Eden had different demands and needs but having Eden in the CDRP meant a more balanced approach, the joint approach mirrored the footprint already made by other partnerships.

i)  Was the CDRP spending enough on dealing with teenagers hanging around on the streets and the anti social behaviour connected to the problem?

Mr O’Keeffe that dealing with teenagers hanging around on the streets was a priority and the Tactical Assessment made it clear where the CDRP was spending money.

j)  There was a rise in the figures for domestic violence was this because there was more incidents or more reporting of incidents?

Mr O’Keeffe responded that there was more encouragement for the reporting of repeat crimes and they were being recorded separately.

k)  There was concern for the longer term prospects of the LetGo! Service and it was felt that the project could be scrutinised further in the future.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report PPP.95/07 be welcomed;

2)  That the Committee looked forward to receiving a further draft of the CDRP Strategic Assessment and the first draft of the Tactical Assessment at its January 2008 meeting.

COS.135/07
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT – 2ND QUARTER TO SEPTEMBER 2007
The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) submitted report PPP.88/07 presenting the second quarter performance information to September 2007.  Most of the information contained within the report was on an exception basis, but areas of good performance were also highlighted.  The matter was considered by Executive on 19 November 2007 (EX.294/07)

The decision of the Executive was:

“1.  
That the areas of good performance be welcomed

2.  
That the current levels of performance compared with other authorities be noted.

3.  
That it be noted that the Leader had asked all portfolio holders to meet with the relevant Directors to assess the PI information and consider whether human or financial resources should be redirected as part of the budget process to improve performance.

2. That the report be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration.”

In considering the document, Members raised the following questions and observations:

a)  Page 2 – BV 183b – The indicator for the length of time families and pregnant women were staying in hostels was being taken out of the report, this should be kept in for monitoring purposes.

b)  The performance indicator for fly tipping indicated the Council was “good”.

c)  BV 218b – The indicator for abandoned vehicles came under Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny’s remit.

d)  There were some links between the indicators and financial information.

Ms Curr explained that the Council had had limited success at attempts to integrate financial and performance information.

e)  Page 9 LP114 – The figures were off target because people were on holiday, there seemed to be no profile in the indicators that took into account the people doing the inspections.

The Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) agreed that there was more information needed in the narrative.  He explained that 90 out of the 95 targeted inspections had taken place.

f)  Page 8 LP70a – The formal use of the multi use games areas was deteriorating but the areas were used everyday, all year round.  The informal use of the areas was difficult to monitor and there should be something in the narrative to explain that the games areas have had a positive impact on the communities they are in.

Mr Beveridge agreed that the full use of the multi use games areas could not be accurately recorded and were of great benefit to the local communities.  The narrative needed to reflect the impact the games areas had on young people and the wider community.

RESOLVED – 1)  That Performance Indicator BV183b be kept in future reports for monitoring purposes;

2)  That the Performance Indicators relating to Food Premises Inspections and Multi Use Games Areas have a more detailed narrative in future reports;

COS.136/07
PERFORMANCE INFORMATION – UPDATED HOUSING STRATEGY ACTION PLAN

The Principal Housing Officer – Private Sector (Mr Dickson) and the Housing Enabling Officer (Mr Hewitson) presented Report DS.109/07 updating Members with performance information, for the second quarter to September 2007, regarding the Housing Strategy Action Plan.

Mr Dickson reported that in March 2007 approval was given to the Updated Action Plan which brought together all the streams of work that the Housing Service were involved in delivering.  The updated document provided clarity in terms of the direction that the service was going in and to the reporting of progress on delivery of the Housing Strategy.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

a)  In response to a Member’s question Mr Hewitson explained that the situation regarding Choice Based Lettings had changed since the publication of the report.  Three local authorities had withdrawn but South Lakeland District Council and Eden District Council were now in discussions to decide who would be the accountable body for the project.

The Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder explained that there had been a housing meeting to discuss the project and it was agreed that the City Council would not be the accountable body for the project so another authority could have the opportunity to lead.

b)  The report mentioned a corporate system being developed under the Pay and Workforce Strategy for payment of on call staff, where was this up to?

The Deputy Town Clerk (Dr Gooding) explained that it should have said corporate policy not system.  The policy was part of the negotiations with trade unions over job evaluation to ensure there was consistency throughout the whole authority.

c)  Page 27 g) – In response to a Member’s question the Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder stated that the Executive had considered 13 sites for potential affordable housing developments and 3 of those sites were included in the problematic ones mentioned in the report.

d)  Target 2.4 – The pilot for the group repair scheme had been successful and it was good that the scheme would be moving on.

e)  Concerns were raised regarding demand on the discretionary Renovation and Minor Works grant’s fund.

Mr Dickson responded that there was still a high level of demand for the grants but due to funding issues the Council had to stop all new applications.  Unfortunately the demand would keep rising.

In response to a further question Mr Dickson explained that the Disabled Facility Grants were statutory and the Council had no authority to refuse applications which had been properly submitted, and were for people who qualified.

f)  In response to a Member’s question Mr Hewitson explained that the standardisation of Section 106s had been identified as a key priority and work was being carried out.

g)  Were there plans to maximise sites in rural areas to build affordable housing units?  The lack of affordable housing in rural areas meant young people had to leave the area they had grown up in and come to the City which put an added stress on the affordable housing available in the City.

The Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder stated that there were sites being identified for affordable housing and it was hoped the sites would be progressed quickly.

h)  Most of the houses that were failing the Decent Home targets were CHA owned homes.

Mr Dickson explained that the properties were not in the authority’s jurisdiction but it was hoped they would be monitored under the new contract with CHA.

i)  In response to a Member’s question Mr Dickson explained that the business plan to support the bid for the Sustainable Energy Centre had been prepared and work was being carried out to submit it.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report DS.109/07 be welcomed;

2)  That Mr Hewitson circulates further information regarding the progress with the direct access service in the Customer Contact Centre to all Members of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

The meeting was adjourned at 12.50 pm and reconvened at 1.15pm
COS.137/07
SUSPENSION OF THE COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

COS.138/07
CARLISLE FOYER FOR YOUNG PEOPLE
The Housing Enabling Officer (Mr Hewitson) presented Report DS.107/07 updating Members on progress on the proposed YMCA Foyer in Carlisle.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 22 October 2007 (EX.249/07).

The decision of the Executive was - 

“(1)
The Executive notes progress in advancing the development of a Foyer in Carlisle by the YMCA in partnership with the City Council and other agencies.

(2)
That the £300,000 allocated for the delivery of the Foyer Project, subject to a further detailed report to the Executive, be confirmed and the money, from the 2006/07 Regional Housing Board within the Housing Capital Programme, be allocated subject to an acceptable sustainable Foyer being delivered by the YMCA.

(3)
That further progress reports be received by the Executive relating to the Homelessness Project as the working model develops.”

Mr Hewitson reminded Members that the Executive on 2 July 2007 (EX.155/07) had released funding to progress the Foyer Scheme.

Mr Hewitson then updated Members on progress with the Foyer development since that time particularly in relation to :

(a)
Supporting people funding in regard to staffing and how service integration might work.

(b)
Youth Homelessness Strategy

(c)
Project Manager

(d)
Building Design and Facilities

(e)
New approach to youth homelessness and the proposal for one or more of the City Council's staff to work in the Foyer.

(f) How the project fits in with strategies and plans including the City and Cumbria's Housing Strategy, the Children and Young Persons Plan and Local Area Agreement, Carlisle Renaissance and the Carlisle Community Plan.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

a)  The Report and Project were excellent.

b)  The Principal Housing Officer – Private Sector (Mr Dickson) explained that investigations into night time shelters had taken place and work was being carried out with local organisations such as youth centres and churches.

c)  How would the project be funded in the future?  The emphasis seemed to be placed on the Supporting People regime but that was different each year.

Mr Hewiston agreed to circulate further information on the funding of the project.

d)  In response to questions Mr Dickson explained that the project would be a new way of working for the authority and discussions were taking place regarding the role officers would have in the project.

RESOLVED – 1) That the update on the progress on the proposed YMCA Foyer in Carlisle be welcomed;

2)  That further information regarding future funding of the project be circulated to all Members of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

COS.139/07
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

COS.140/07
CARLISLE HOUSING ASSOCIATION PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT

(Public and press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)


(Non Key Decision) 

The Housing Enabling Officer (Mr Hewitson) presented Report DS.108/07 providing Members with an update on progress to date in respect of Officer negotiations with CHA.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

a)  The report would have been more useful in terms of scrutiny if it had identified sections of the current agreements and the proposed amendments, highlighting any areas of difficulty.

b)  The legal comments were in the appendices but if would have been more appropriate to have the comments in sections and an overall purpose of what the agreement was about would have helped.

c)  The report did not include any indication of what the oversight arrangements would be for the agreement, either at officer level or for this Scrutiny Committee.

RESOLVED – 1)  That a further more detailed report be submitted for consideration on 17 January 2008;

2)  That the relevant Portfolio Holder and a representative from Legal Services be present at the meeting on 17 January 2008.

3)  That the Executive be asked to delay their consideration of this report until this Committee has had a proper opportunity to scrutinise the proposed agreement;

4)  That the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of this Committee be involved in the preparation of the final agreement.

COS.141/07
AGENDA

RESOLVED – The remaining agenda items were considered in public.

COS.142/07
NHS PUBLIC CONSULTATION: CLOSER TO HOME

There was submitted a letter and consultation document from the Cumbria Health and Wellbeing Scrutiny Committee at Cumbria County Council.  The NHS were carrying out a public consultation across North Cumbria regarding the future of health services and the future role of its hospitals.  The Cumbria Health and Wellbeing Committee had a statutory role in examining the consultation and was keen to be aware if the issues and concerns of all District Councils.

RESOLVED – That this Committee be directly involved in any response the Executive have to the NHS Public Consultation – Closer to Home.

COS.143/07
AIR QUALITY ACTION PLAN

The Environmental Quality Manager (Mr Ingham) submitted Report CS.92/07 containing the final draft of the Air Quality Action Plan.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 19 November 2007 (EX.272/07).

The decision of the Executive was:

“That the final draft Air Quality Action Plan be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 22 November 2007 and the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 29 November 2007 for consideration and comment.”

Mr Ingham reminded Members that the 1995 Environment Act required the City Council to monitor air quality in its area and to produce an Action Plan to address the air quality where necessary.

Following the declaration of TWO air quality management areas in the City in December 2005 and December 2006 applying to the A7, along Scotland Road/Kingstown Road and to Currock Street respectively, this Action Plan had been produced.  The Action Plan fulfilled the Council's duty to pursue the achievement of the air quality objectives in the Air Quality Management areas.

The Executive on 2 July 2007 (EX.157/07) considered an initial draft of the Air Quality Action Plan and referred it to Overview and Scrutiny Committee for comment.

The Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees had considered the plan and the comments had been reported back to the Executive on 28 August 2007 (EX.210/07).  Since the initial draft Air Quality Action Plan had been considered, information had been available from a further assessment report from consultants engaged by the Council and had been built into the final draft Action Plan.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

a)  In response to a Member’s question the Environmental Health Officer (Ms Donald) stated that the Air Quality Action Plan would be incorporated into the LTP2.

b)  What would the monitoring process for this Committee be?

Ms Donald explained that the authority had to produce a progress report on the Action Plan every year and that report would be brought to this Committee for consideration.

c)  Did school holidays affect the impact of the air quality problems?

Ms Donald responded that during the school holidays the traffic is less during peak times but there was an increase in traffic through the day.  The results of the monitoring were averages so were not based on peak and non peak times.

RESOLVED – That the Air Quality Action Plan be welcomed.

COS.144/07
REVIEW OF LICENSING POLICY – LICENSING ACT 2003

The Licensing Manager (Mr Messenger) submitted report LDS.102/07 advising that the Licensing Act 2003 received Royal Assent in July 2003 and became law progressively between 2004 and 24 November 2005 when the main part of the Act was implemented.  The matter was considered by Executive on 19 November 2007 (EX.295/07).

The decision of the Executive was:

“1.  
That the officers in the Licensing Section of Legal and Democratic Services be congratulated for the way they have brought in and carried out a review of the Licensing Policy.

2. That the review be noted.”

Mr Messenger stated that one of the duties of the Local Authority was for each three year period, to consult and publish a statement of its licensing policy.  The first statement for this Council was published on 7 January 2005, therefore the three yearly review must be published by 7 January 2008.

All Members had been invited to take part in the consultation for this review, which took place between 22 August and 26 October 2007.

A working group of the Licensing Committee had considered the representations and would submit their recommendations to the Licensing Committee on 5 December for consideration with a view to adoption by the City Council on 17 December 2007.

The Licensing Committee on 17 October 2007 had considered the matter and a Minute excerpt from that meeting was submitted.  

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

a)  The Police had requested the expansion of the paragraph regarding the use of polycarbonate glasses, how practical was that to establish?

The Licensing Manager responded that most bars in the city centre had volunteered to have a policy regarding the use of polycarbonate glasses in outside areas.  Although a licensee could volunteer conditions to their licence to have a legal bearing they would have to apply for a variation or the conditions would have to be imposed by a Sub-Committee.  The Government was looking at new regulations to make applying for minor variation a non bureaucratic process so variations could be made at little cost and without advertising the variation.

RESOLVED – That the review of the statement of Licensing Policy be welcomed.

(The meeting ended at 2 .10pm)

